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We Have Planned Something
Great for You in Boise

We have great news to share about the Spring Meeting & Trade
Show, February 23 & 24, 2016! We are bringing back one of your
favorite speakers - Brian Horgan, PhD, University of Minnesota.
He is favored because not only are his topics and research of true
interest, he keeps his audience engaged.  Horgan is a professor at
the University of Minnesota and the university turfgrass extension

specialist. Horgan travels around the
world giving lectures on nutrient
fate, fertilizer management, water
conservation strategies and general
turfgrass management.  As you have
seen splashed around many turf
news outlets, the USGA and the
University of Minnesota has formed
a research partnership for the next
five years.  The University will 
utilize
their own

Les Bolstad Golf Course as a laboratory
to conduct the research with 
projects focusing on “… technology,
resource management, best practices for
facility operations and design/renova-
tion, community and economic impact studies, and participation
behavior.” (USGA).  In Boise you will hear more about this venture.

William (Bill) Griffith was appointed as the Director for the
Agriculture Center of Excellence in August of 2013.  Prior, Griffith
was a part of Walla Walla Community College’s long running and
successful Turf Management program. Griffith’s communication
skills are greatly respected, as well as his spot-on analysis of per-
sonnel relationships, leadership roles, and conflict resolution – just
to name a few of his specialties - that help provide practical solu-

tions to every day encounters.  He has led
many professional organizations and boards
over the past 30 years, as well as consulting/
counseling for boards in many industries. In
addition, for more years than we can remem-
ber, Griffith was
responsible for
setting the agenda 
and personally offer-
ing many of the 

presentations at the annual Inland Empire GCSA Pesticide Meeting.
Another first-time participate is Seth Jones.  Jones is the edi-

tor-in-chief of Golfdom magazine and AthleticTurf.net. Prior, Jones
worked for 12 years as an editor for Golf Course Management
(GCM) magazine before making the move to Golfdom in 2010.
During his career, Jones has accumulated an impressive list of  
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Commit Auction Rounds Today!
Our silent auction for rounds for four plus carts will take place

at the Boise Golf Expo.  We are asking for high course participa-
tion– and every submission helps.  

We know many of you plan to donate rounds of four with carts
to the silent auction held at the golf show in Boise.  And you have
great intentions to let someone know. Our committee volunteers are
as time-challenged as the rest of the membership.  Let’s not burn
out our volunteers by asking them to call each of you.  

Please pick up the phone right now, or send an email, to Jerry
Palmerton, Travis Rose, or Adam Bagwell, CGCS, and make
arrangements for the certificate.  Even better – just put the certifi-
cate(s) and score card(s) in the mail to: Adam Bagwell, CGCS,
Crane Creek Country Club, 500 W Curling Dr., Boise, Idaho,
83702 or to Jerry Palmerton, The Club at Spurwing, 6800 N.
Spurwing Way, Meridian, Idaho, 83642, or to Travis Rose, Simplot
Partners, 4107 Challenger Way, Caldwell, Idaho, 83605. 

Bristol Hotel,  Feb. 10
Join us for the Chapters of the Northwest Hospitality Room,

Wednesday, February 10, 2016, 6:30 – 9:30 p.m.  We will once
again come together to enjoy the evening of networking - perhaps
under the stars of the San Diego sky – with our return to The
Bristol Hotel, 1055 First Avenue, San Diego.  The ballroom sits on
the top floor (9th) and has a retractable roof. The Bristol Hotel is
well situated within a couple of blocks of the Gaslamp District. It is
the same location as the 2010 and 2013 events.

This evening is a great way to renew old relationships and
make new  connections – all thanks to the generous support of our
allied partners.

We are seeking sponsors for this event; several sponsorship
levels are available. Click on 
the event on the website 
home page for more info.
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Info about Idaho GCSA website!
*    Do you have an address change, for exam-
ple?  Changing the information in Your Profile in
the Member’s Area will automatically update the
association’s database!  Use of proper capitaliza-
tion and spelling appreciated. 
*    Do you have any classified items?  Please be
sure to complete the classified section in the

Member’s Area.
*    The printed version of the membership direc-
tory is now on line as a flip book in the
Members Only Section.
*    Please remember to keep an eye on the job
announcements and pass the information along
to your fellow employees at your facility.

www.idahogcsa.org

Did you know the events shown on our website homepage 
are only a portion of events listed?  

Click on the News/Events tab to see a larger list.

Welcome New Idaho GCSA Members!
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The Year in Golf 2015
What a great year for golf. The excitement generated from the

majors with the up and coming contenders was something every-
body could talk about. I was always eager to turn the T.V. on and
watch the competition between these new stars who have pre-
sented themselves over the last couple of years. It was also
refreshing that I didn’t have to listen to Johnny Miller splat out
his agronomic expertise. Really, Johnny, last time I checked,
bentgrass didn’t have a lot of grain. Bermuda, for sure, but bent-
grass?? Laughable listening to the “experts” broadcast on televi-
sion. I’m glad those guys had their glory with the couple of wins
in their illustrious golf career. How did they learn so much about
turf grass maintenance, anyway? It’s great entertainment and
extremely frustrating all at the same time, if that’s at all possible.
Enough of my rant. Let’s talk about the play.

Augusta National, the Masters presented a great opening for
the majors. Jorden Spieth kicked it off with a record breaking
win, and introduced himself to the golf world as the second
youngest golfer to win the Masters, trailing Tiger Woods by only
five months. This four-stroke victory showed the golf world he
might be someone to be reckoned with. I thought, “Wow, do we
have a new champion on US soil?” Jorden started that record
week by sharing the lowest 36-hole opener, shooting 14 under for
a 130 at the end of day two, as well as the only wire to wire win
since last recorded in 1976 with Raymond Floyd. Missing the
birdie putt on 18, Jorden could have seen himself standing alone
with that mark. Day three, Jorden set another record for 54 holes
finishing with a -16. He finished the week with the most birdies
at 28, beating the lowest score on the board at -19, and, of
course, finishing with the victory. Also noticeable were Ricky
Fowler (who started his first thirty holes poorly, rebounded for
his last 42 holes but was out of contention), and Phil Mickelson,
who came up short, as well. Tiger showed signs of greatness, to

no avail, as well as did Rory Mcllroy, the world number one.
There was no forgetting Jason Day, walking into the scoring
room after day three, who said something like, “Really, Jorden?”

What about the USGA Championship at Chambers Bay?
Pretty cool, I thought. I watched the tournament with a high
amount of interest and enjoyment. “Goofy golf,” Mr. Reinke, my
distinguished golf professional, called it. To an extent, it kind of
was. To witness a putt that will break in a complete circle and
end up close, and, sometime in the cup, was fun to watch - and
extremely frustrating for the professionals playing the course.
The players who complained, like Sergio, were expected to com-
plain, cuz they always do. All of the players seemed to be chal-
lenged on every aspect of the track. You experienced heartache
for the failures of your favorite players and excitement for their
success. I totally enjoyed Jorden Spieth setting records, again
completing the tournament as the youngest golfer to win a sec-
ond major championship since Gene Sarazon in 1922. I celebrat-
ed his success, as well as the drama with Justin Johnston, who
missed his putt at the end of the tournament. I had to think he did
that on purpose, just to get off that track and go home.  Also
memorable was Jason Day, struggling with his health issues -
competing with vertigo during day three, shooting a 68, but

President’s Message
Mark Spraktes, Pinecrest Golf Club, Idaho Falls, Idaho
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The Year in Golf 2015 continued from page 3  
but unable to keep it together on day four ending with a 74.
Ricky Fowler missed the cut with Tiger, which left me wondering

if the late great champ would ever regain his stardom.
The British Open, or The Open as they call it now, was 

another great event to watch. Jorden, always in the hunt, and 

Americans hoped for a Grand-slam win, breaking old records.
But, Jorden just missed it on the seventy-second hole by missing
his putt and dropping to fourth. Johnson got off to a great start on
the fourth and final day - which finished on Monday, due to
weather delays Sunday.  He shot 31 on the front nine and birdied
seven of the first twelve holes. Reaching the eighteenth hole,
Zack dropped a twenty-foot birdy to finish with a 273. This left
Johnson one stroke behind Marc Lieshman, who quickly bogied
the sixteenth, leaving him to finish tied with Zack at fifteen under.

This left the two waiting for the rest of the field to catch up
and win. Nobody did, except for Louise Oosthuizen, who sunk a
great birdie putt on eighteen to make a three-way tie of
Oosthuizen, Johnson and Lieshman. This moved to a four-hole
playoff with Lieshman dropping out early as Oosthuizen and
Johnson scored birdies, staying even to the fourth, where Zack
dropped his birdie putt, taking home the Claret Jug. Zack drank
his champagne from the jug, gracefully shared his win and gave
Jorden a sip, as well.

The PGA Championship was also a spectacular event where
Jason Day showed dominance, and won by an impressive mar-
gin, showing his skill for the game that everybody had known
was hiding somewhere within the man. Playing in twenty major
Championships, Jason Day finished in the top ten in over half
these events, including three runner-up showings. He started out
as a major contender during the US Open Championship, but,
affected by vertigo, he tied for fourth in the British Open
Championship. Everybody expected a great finish for Day soon.
Whistling Straits proved his abilities as everything came together
for the young Aussie.  With Jorden lurking in the background,
Jason held a two-stroke lead through 54 holes; this, his third
straight major championship where he held a share of the lead.
Jorden, working for his third Championship in a single season,
had his sights set for victory.  Was this guy for real? To no avail,
Jason took command, allowing no more than a two-stoke margin
of his lead. Finishing the Championship with a three-stroke victo-
ry, Jason Day finally captured his well-deserved win, finished at
twenty under, and became the first golfer ever to finish that low
in a major.

Finishing the season, the FedEx Cup presented a great start
for a super ending with Ricky Fowler, who won the first event,
and stifled his critics. Three great players fought to be the num-
ber one player in the world. Jorden, Rory and Jason filling the
trio, kept the public fixated to the 57-inch television screens.
Jorden finished as number one in the world and the FedEx cham-
pion, just to ice the cake, and let the world know he was here to
stay - answering any questions that had been asked.

Leaving this season behind, I have great hope for the season
to come. Is a single man going to dominate the game of golf? I
think not, and that’s good. Optimistic that golf may be on the
rebound, introducing new young players who will entice our kids
to pick a hero and continue the game is the goal. Tiger may be on
his way out, as well he should. I still have hopes to see him
regain some championship composure and give the young guns a
good challenge in the sport. After all, that’s what made these
young players who they are today; competing against the cham-
pions of years past and matching their skills with the best player
who dominated the sport for so many years. I can only hope next
year will be better than this. Or, at least just as good, because it
was a great year for the game of golf.

HARCO Ductile Iron HARCO HDPE
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My name is Ryan Christensen. I have
been the superintendent at Caribou
Highlands Golf and RV in Grace, Idaho
for the past three years, but have worked
here my entire life, with the exception of
my college years. The course was built by
my family in the middle of our farm when
I was six years old and golf, particularly
golf course maintenance, has been a pas-
sion of mine ever since. 

After graduating from Grace High
School in 2002, I attended Brigham Young
University in Provo, Utah. I didn't have
any intention to return to the family opera-
tion, so I majored in Business Statistics. I

left after my freshman year to serve a
two-year mission for my church in
Tallahassee, Florida. When I returned
home in 2005, I realized how much I
love golf course maintenance and
working on the farm with my dad and
brother. While I was gone, BYU had

sent almost all of the soil and plant
science degrees to BYU-Idaho. I did
not want to leave BYU and the golf-
ing climate of Provo, so I searched

until I found the Landscape Management
department. Though not a direct golf
course management degree, I took courses
from soil science, to project bidding and
estimating, to turf science and landscape
design. I feel I graduated with a well-
rounded education that allows me to tack-
le all the aspects of golf course manage-
ment. 

While at BYU, I was mentored by Dr.
Bryan Hopkins. Together, we published
research in the peer-reviewed Journal of
Plant Nutrition on topics of iron response
in Kentucky Bluegrass. We found that
some cultivars are able to extract iron

from the soil using self producing chemi-
cals and therefore using the iron already
present in the soil, thus reducing the need
to apply chelates iron. We also published
work in the Mountain West Turf publica-
tion. Basing decisions on research and
implementing new technologies are my

main focus. One of my favorite things
about being a member of the GCSAA and
the Idaho Chapter is the access to others'
work and research. A favorite proverb of
mine states "When you are through
improving, you are through." This is my
motto, always looking for ways to
improve.

Upon completing school, I returned to
the farm and golf course and worked
under my dad as the assistant superintend-
ent. My dad retired in 2012, and I became
the superintendent. I achieved my Class A
status in June of this year and look forward
to a long future growing the game of golf.

THE BEGINNINGS
Caribou Highlands Golf and RV 

continued page 8

A superintendent in profile
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continued from page 6

started out as nothing more than
a family project to build a couple of holes
for family recreation.  In 1991, Bart and
Cherie Christensen, fourth generation
farmers, whose house sits on the original
homestead land, had the idea to build a
few holes on a small parcel that was too
rocky to farm. The plan was to keep the
holes for family and close friends, but
after going over the land, Bart determined
there was enough room to build a full 9-
holes. So construction began. 

Using nothing more than farm equip-
ment, the help of a couple farm employ-
ees, and their five children, Bart and
Cherie carved out of rocks, rolling hills,
and the native grasses what would first be
called Central Links Golf Course (the
course was named after the original pio-
neer settlement of Central, Idaho). I was
six years old at the time of construction
and can still remember removing rocks
alongside my mother and four older sib-
lings. 

The course was opened in 1995. The
fairways were tight and the course was
short as no farm land was used to build
the original 9-holes. Over the last 20
years, things have changed drastically
from the first nine. Farm land has been
used to expand, extend, and improve the
layout of the course. Only three original
holes remain, however, only the greens on

these are unaltered. 
In 2009, even the name of the course

changed. As the majority of our business
comes from our RV park patrons, few
understood Central Link’s name. We also
had just completed a large renovation
project building three completely new
holes and new greens on three others. We
changed the name to Caribou Highlands
Golf and RV. It was a bold decision but
has been a great one. We gave ourselves
an opportunity to gain a new image from
the rough first years, and we could not be
more pleased with the outcome of our
decision.
THE COURSE

The first thing people recognize about
our course is the absence of trees. This is
because our course is watered very
uniquely by an irrigation pivot. The rocky
land the course was built on is sandwiched
between two areas of farmable land. To
the north lies 55 acres of ground farmed
for potatoes and wheat, and to the south
lies 13 acres farmed for wheat and alfalfa.
An irrigation pivot has been used since
1987 to water this circle of land with the
42 acres of wasteland in the middle. Once
the course was built, the pivot remained
the primary water source, as it continues
to water the farm land. A buried automat-
ed system supplements the watering on
the tees and greens. 

Using a pivot has presented several
challenges over the years. The first is the
tracks caused by the pivot. Much effort
has been placed on filling in these tracks
to make a smoother ride for carts and
equipment. This is an ongoing project.
The second challenge is the inability to

have trees, which to me as a superintend-
ent is not a problem at all because I never
worry about limbs, shade, roots, or dis-
eases that are part of caring for trees and
turf. The lack of trees and rolling lay of
the land gives our course a links feel,
which I love. I feel links style is golf in its   

continued page 10

Caribou Highlands Golf and RV
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Caribou Highlands continued from page 8
purest form. The regular patrons say they love the unique feel of
the links style and it gives them something different to play. 

The last challenge of using an irrigation pivot is being able to
put water where it is needed and cutting back where it is not. I
have always had to balance water needs for the fairways com-
pared to the rough compared to the greens. As a result, fairways
had dry spots, greens were overwatered causing the unwanted
'spongy' feel, the rough grew deep, and my native rough that
needs no water grew thicker than the gorse at St. Andrews. I
speak in past tense because these last challenges are no longer a
problem. 

In October of 2014, we purchased a Zimmatic GrowSmart
Precision VRI (variable rate irrigation) system for the pivot. This
system placed an individual valve on every single sprinkler the
entire length of the pivot, which is a quarter mile long. Every four
valves are connected to a node that then communicates wirelessly
with a GPS controller at the center of the pivot. Based on my pro-
gramming, as the pivot moves across the golf course, and adjacent
farm ground, the valves open, close, or pulsate to deliver however
much water I deem necessary for every single spot on the golf
course.  If the rough is growing too fast, with a few minutes at my
computer, I can cut the water back. If dry spots appear anywhere
on the course, the water can be increased to provide water right
where it is needed. The system has also made my course easier to
play. The native grass areas are no longer watered, so if an errant
shot finds its way into these areas, the ball can be found instead of
buried in thigh-deep grass. This, I believe, has been a factor in our
boost in rounds for the 2015 season and hopefully for years to
come. Play is faster as people are experiencing less time looking
for lost balls.

The water savings is also a huge benefit of the VRI. I no
longer water 18 acres of native grass areas, which is equal to
about 32% water and power savings when I water the course.
Over a few years, this savings will help pay for the system. 

This is a very exciting time at Caribou Highlands and I look
forward to implementing new technologies as we go forward to
improve the course and increase the enjoyment for our golfers. 
LOCATION

Caribou Highlands Golf and RV is located in Grace, Idaho,
about a 45 minute drive from Pocatello, Idaho. It is surrounded by
farm land in all directions. With an adjacent ten spot RV park, the
location is perfect for a weekend retreat from the busy city life.

The course is par 35 nine hole course with a yardage of 2,900
yards from the black tees. Three sets of tees accommodate players
of all abilities and ages, while providing a fun, unique, and chal-
lenging experience. Like us on Facebook at Caribou Highlands
Golf and RV.
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Winter has arrived here in the West Central Mountains. We’ve
received eight inches of snow and hope it will stick around to
keep the ground insulated from freezing. We had a great season
in 2015, in large part because we weren’t growing in or sodding
new turf in the spring, like we have done in recent years. 

I would like to take this opportunity to explain to my fellow
members some of the unique practices we use here at Whitetail.
While on the topic of potentially having to grow in new grass
due to ice damage, I would like to share a couple things we’ve
done in the past to help manipulate Mother Nature’s grasp. I had
our mechanics turn our John Deere bunker rake into a water
squeegee by welding steel side supports to the existing front

blade with two 45-degree angles on each side. We then mounted
three pieces of thick rubber to the bottom of the frame. Just like
that, we have a power squeegee. You may be asking yourself
how would this be beneficial on a golf course? If our greens are
frozen, and we receive rain (with or without a small amount of
snow), we have to act quickly before the water or slush turns into
ice. The power squeegee allows us to get water off the greens
surface in a hurry. We’ve dodged bullets on more than one occa-

sion using this
machine. 

Another
practice we
use during late
winter is find-
ing the right
product to melt snow if the conditions and pressure call for it. In
the past, we’ve tried anything from
black sand to a light weight granular
designed to absorb water on baseball
infields. Last year, we tried a new
product called Profile Porous Ceramic
Greens Grade. A PPC particle is made
up of 74% pore space with 39% capil-
lary (water) pores and 35% non-capil-
lary (air) pores. We used walk-behind
fertilizer spreaders early in the morn-
ing while the snow was frozen to
spread the product. We put (4) 50 lb.
bags down per green. What we liked most about this product was
the gradual melting cycle. Rapid melting, without allowing the
surface water time to drain off before re-freezing, results in the
“freeze thaw” factor, which we all know isn’t a good thing. We
also used Profile to melt snow on our bentgrass tees. Another
benefit was that there was no clean up or heavy areas of black
sand to mess with. We noticed a quicker spring green up, too. We
use Profile for our divot mix during the golf season, as well.
Ideally, we would like to leave our greens and tees alone during
the winter and let Mother Nature do her thing, but that isn’t
always the case. 

I hope you all had a great 2015 and wish you luck in 2016.
Happy Holidays to you and your families. 

(We want to read about your tips - contact Lori)

Turf Tips from Whitetail
Rick Mooney
Whitetail Golf Club, McCall, Idaho

Our past president

STEINER THUESEN PLLC
GOLF COURSE ARCHITECTURE       LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTURE       IRRIGATION DESIGN

1925 GRAND AVE       P.O. BOX 22943       BILLINGS, MT 59104       406/252-5545
www.steinerthuesen.com        info@steinerthuesen.net        

                                                                                                            

Mooney received presidential clock from Spraktes
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When Lori asked me to contribute an article to the chapter
newsletter, my initial thought was what insight is a wet-behind-
the-ears, class SM, superintendent going to have to offer an audi-
ence of mostly seasoned veterans? After spending several weeks
thinking it over (and missing a couple of Lori's deadlines) it
dawned on me that my intended audience should be the assistant
superintendents of the association.

SHORT BIO:
I have been in the industry for twenty years now. I began my

career at Hillcrest Country Club in Boise, Idaho, as a member of
the grounds crew. Four years later, I had the very fortunate
opportunity to become Mr. Clint Travis's assistant superintendent
for the construction/grow-in of BanBury Golf Club in Eagle,
Idaho. From there, I met my future wife, ran off to college and
spent the next four years going to school and bouncing back and
forth between the University of Idaho course and Hillcrest. After
receiving my degree in Business Administration, I returned to
Hillcrest full-time and started working on my Penn State two-
year program; during that time period, I was promoted to assis-
tant superintendent at Hillcrest. 

COMFORT:
HCC was home and I loved being the assistant there... We

had a long-time group of crewmembers and going to work each
day was fun! I had one of the best assistant positions in the state
of Idaho, was being paid very well and was next in line for the
superintendent position. My wife was well on her way up the
ladder in her professional career, we had a great home in the
North End of Boise and we were off having fun almost every
night and weekend. What more could I want?

REALITY HITS:
As the years passed, my wife and I had our first child (mak-

ing somewhat of a dent in our carefree lifestyle and disposable
income) and that superintendent job that I was in line for seemed
to grow more distant with each passing day. Although I still
absolutely enjoyed my job, I began to feel a slight tug of ambi-
tion, wanting a bit more than I had... 
TIME TO MOVE ON:

As I mentioned before, I was still very content at HCC, but I
soon began noticing a change in my behavior that was very
uncharacteristic (especially for me): resentment. To that point in
my career, I had (exclusively!) been a very upbeat and positive
person who always did his work with a smile and who took the
suggestion from the GCSAA handbook, “An assistant’s number

one job is to
make his superin-
tendent look
good,” very seri-
ously; but I was
no longer being
that guy. I was, albeit inwardly, second-guessing my boss's deci-
sions at every turn and feeling as though I could do just as good,
if not better, of a job running the course as he did. I soon realized
that it was time for me to put my hat in the ring and move on.
COMEUPPANCE:

After submitting a few resumes (with the full knowledge of
my superintendent) for positions around the northwest, I soon
found myself sitting in front of a selection committee interview-
ing at The Hayden Lake Country Club. Somehow, I must have
said just the right thing in the interview and was hired for the
position in January of 2013. The bell had been 'rung' and it was
now time for me to get the lesson of a lifetime. I had officially
moved from the back seat to behind the wheel and over the past
two and one-half years, that cocky, know-it-all, attitude is
nowhere to be found! This job is far more difficult than it
appeared from where I was sitting!  

HUMBLE ADVICE:
1.   For the sake of your own “Karma,” do everything in your

power to make your superintendent look good. I have an unbe-
lievable staff behind me! Trust me, you'll appreciate the returned
favor some day. (If you don't like your superintendent, support
him/her fully until you can find a job under someone you do 
like :) ).
2.   Know what you're signing up for! It amazes me after all

those years that I wasn't more aware of the endless responsibili-
ties shouldered by my bosses. 

continued page 14 

My
COMEUPPANCE

Jeremiah Farmer, Hayden Lake Country Club,
Hayden Lake, Idaho
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COMEUPPANCE
continued from page 13

3.   Be very honest with yourself about your strengths and
weaknesses (use the on-line self assessment tool @ GCSAA.org).
While the only true way to learn the job is to get behind that
wheel, you cannot be prepared enough.

4.   Stress management - and I'm not talking about your turf.
As much as I love what I'm doing for a living and wouldn't do
anything else, I would suggest taking up fishing, biking, or some
way to relieve stress a few hours each day. Alcohol may work for
a short time, but will most likely impose significant diminishing
returns in the long run.

5.   Be patient! Believe me, there is no rush. Enjoy being an
assistant, learn all that you can and have fun! Don't take that
plunge until you know you're in it for the long haul. 

6.   Opportunity. For those of us who missed the bonanza of
the eighties and early nineties, don't worry! It is my 
opinion, based on college enrollment and demographics, that the
only ones left in the business are those who truly love it and
baby-boomers who will retire soon, right???

7.   Last, but not least, “humility.” It takes a certain amount of
confidence to even attempt a superintendent position, but know-
ing that you “don't know everything” (and probably never will)
might keep you from stepping off a cliff one day.

In closing, I would just like to reaffirm how lucky we all are
to be a part of this great game. In spite of it all, I couldn't image
doing anything else for a living. And, as I mentioned in the open-
ing paragraph, I'm not sure at this point I have much to offer the
veterans of our association as of yet, but I would be happy to talk
with any assistants who might be thinking of taking that next
step. My number is in the book...

Congratulations to the Newly
Elected Idaho GCSA 
Board Members

President : 
Mark Spraktes, Pinecrest Golf Club, Idaho Falls, Idaho
Vice President: 
Gerald Flaherty, CGCS, The Valley Club, Hailey, Idaho
Secretary/Treasurer: 
Brian Roth, CGCS, Oquirrh Hills Golf Course, Tooele, Utah
New Directors - 
Christopher Gray, Sun Valley Resort - Elkhorn Golf Club, and Brian

Mickels, CGCS, Ruby View Golf Course join Lucas Sprague,
Canyon Springs Golf
Course, Twin Falls,
Idaho, as directors. 

Chris Gray  (left)
Brian Mickels, CGCS,

(right)

Spring Meeting & Trade Show
continued from page 1

interviews,
including such
names as George
H.W. Bush,
Samuel L.
Jackson, Lance
Armstrong and
Charles Barkley.
Jones has also 
written in-depth
interviews with

such golfing luminaries as
Greg Norman, Gary Player,
Nick Price and Lorena
Ochoa, to name only a few.
Golfdom covers the industry,
from propane mowers to
WOTUS. Jones will share
what details didn't make the magazine, and what have they

learned since. 
Some years are

better than others
for golf course

superintendents –
and a year or two
may want to be
completely forgot-

ten.  So, we are fortunate that not only did Kevin Hicks, Coeur
d’Alene Resort, document his past year; he is willing to re-live it
by sharing it with you.  Learn about the measures taken to make
lemons into lemonade.

Our allied members support you and your profession year
around.  This spring, once again our allied partners will be there
in force to support you at the Trade Show.  Their support helps to
keep your dues and meeting registration low and helps the asso-
ciation’s general budget so we can keep a strong association. Our
allied partners are deserving of our attention – and we will see
you at the trade show!

“Beyond Golfdom's Cover Stories”
Golfdom covers the industry, 

from propane mowers to WOTUS. 
But what details didn't make the 

magazine, and what have 
we learned since? 

“Year in Review
(a year to 
forget)”

Gerald Flaherty, CGCS on way to chapter delegates meeting! 
Shown here with Dan Tolson, CGCS and Rafael Barajas, CGCS
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Agronomy Volunteers
and the US Open
David Phipps
GCSAA NW Field Staff Representative

In some superintendents’ eyes, volunteering for the US Open
is like landing tickets on the 50-yard line for the Super Bowl.
Personally, after spending a week a Chambers Bay, I’ll take the
US Open experience any time! I have always had a dream of
working the USGA’s largest championship, but had never found
the right time until it was announced that the US Open was com-
ing to Chambers Bay. From the beginning, I knew that I wanted
to be part of this northwest historic event and so did 134 other
volunteers. 

On Sunday, June 14, volunteers arrived from 10 countries
including Scotland, England, Australia, Japan, Thailand,
Denmark, Caledonia, Panama, and Canada, and all met at the
Chambers Bay agronomy center. Big kudo’s to the northwest
superintendents - including the Canadians - for offering their sup-
port. There were well over 20 who came down from the north to
assist the team. There were also a large amount of Oregon State
grads who helped out, as well. Since Chambers Bay Director of
Agronomy, Eric Johnson, and Superintendent Josh Lewis were
both from the OSU program, it was fitting that so many Beavers
were there to assist their fellow alumni.

On Sunday evening, the volunteers were greeted by Eric and
Josh, as well as Mike Davis from the USGA. Each volunteer was
handed a bag containing seven fresh shirts, a jacket, two hats, a
water bottle, and a shoe bag. It was made clear from the begin-
ning if you wore the wrong color shirt that you would be respon-
sible for buying donuts for the entire crew the next day. Needless
to say, we were all in the correct colors each day. The work
assignments were handed out and each group met with their per-
spective crew leader from the fulltime staff. The volunteers were
being housed in three fraternities on the campus of the University
of Puget Sound; we were told the busses would be there to pick
us up at 3:00 a.m. The 2:30 a.m. alarm came all too soon and
each morning around 2:45 a.m., as I walked across the street to
the bus stop, I was strangely reminded of the show, The Walking
Dead. However, once we all arrived at the agronomy center and
had a cup of coffee or three, it was game on!

Josh started each morning by dismissing the 22 new Toro
RM 3550-D fairway mowers, followed by the greens mowers
and bunkers crews. With the amount of equipment that needed to
get out to the course, staggering the crews was the safest and
most efficient way. Everything just seemed to run like a well-
oiled machine. The fairway mowers were the stars of the morn-

ing shift, often looking like a well-choreographed routine, waltz-
ing across the fairways. Most of the work on the course was
completed by 7:00 a.m., then it was up to the individual to either
take the shuttle back and pick up a few more hours of shut-eye,
or stick around and catch a glimpse of the pro’s making their
practice rounds. The crew reassembled again at 7:00 p.m. for the
evening duties, then retuned back to the campus by 10:30 p.m.

Being part of the volunteer staff has its benefits. If you are
one who realizes the importance of networking, then you were in
the right place. While going about your duties, you were likely to
work alongside someone like Chris Haspell from Castle Stuart
Golf Links in Scotland or Chris Dalhamer of Pebble Beach. You
might even work alongside Jon Jennings of Shinnecock Hills
Golf Club or the host of the 2020 Tokyo Olympics golf event,
Masaru Shimizu from Kasumigaseki Country Club. Whether you
were a superintendent, assistant or even a college student, the
networking opportunities were immense. Second only to the GIS,
this was where you ever found so many accomplished superin-
tendents all in one place. 

There is no doubt in the USGA’s mind that this event was a
success, and the Northwest will once again host another US
Open down the road. Whether it is at Chambers Bay or another
venue, it is sure to be a success. The overall response from the
public was tremendous. Attendance records were set all week, as
well as the amount of time it took for volunteers to sign up to
assist the USGA. With this kind of support, there is no doubt that
the USGA has the Northwest on their radar.

I have to give a big plug to the Chambers Bay staff. As a vol-
unteer, we get to come in and simply manage what was created
up to the day of the tournament. If it wasn’t for all the hard work
and dedication that was put forth from the full time staff prior to
the tournament, the US Open wouldn’t have been the success
that it was. 

My role on the volunteer staff was to document all the work
going on inside the ropes prior to play each day. Josh and Eric
both felt that this would be a great way to provide the volunteers
and the regular staff with a memory of the event. You can view
my complete photo album of the US Open here on Flicker:
https://www.flickr.com/gp/133457771@N08/B0uh6t

Darak Bigler, EM
Circling Raven G.C.
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The Fall Meeting
included valuable 

information, 
thought provoking 
conversations and 
even laughter.  

And, importantly, 
an opportunity 

to share information 
not only with the 

peers you remain in
touch with, but 
your peers from 
across the region.

We Appreciate our Idaho GCSA
Fall Meeting Sponsors!

Fall Meeting
Event Sponsor! 

CPS Professional Products - Full Break Sponsor

Simplot Partners - Lunch Sponsor
CPS Professional Products - Lunch Sponsor

Amvac Environmental Products - Break co-sponsor
Amvac Environmental Products - Break co-sponsor

C & B Operations - Break co-sponsor
Rain Bird - Break co-sponsor

RMT Equipment - Break co-sponsor
Jacobsen Equipment - Break co-sponsor

Hole Sponsors:
Amvac Environmental Products

C & B Operations
CPS Professional Products

Rain Bird
Simplot Partners

Turf Equipment & Irrigation
Wilbur Ellis/The Andersons
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